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Carlingford Community Newsletter 

May  Edition  

 

Heritage News   

A Different 1916 Commemoration 

In this centenary year some names are familiar to us all ï Connolly and Pearse of course ï and some, 

well, not so much. For those of us who live on Carlingford Lough this is also the year to remember the 

steamships Connemara and Retriever and the tragic souls, numbering between ninety-four and ninety-

seven depending on the account, who were lost in their collision on the stormy night of 3
rd

 November 

1916. 

The Connemara was outbound from Greenore to Holyhead with passengers and livestock. The 

Retriever was inbound from Garston, near Liverpool, to Newry with a cargo of coal. The night was 

foul and the seas were mountainous, driven by a westerly gale and a fast-ebbing tide. As salty dogs will 

know, the navigable channel is narrow near Haulbowline Lighthouse at the mouth of Carlingford 

Lough. Tragically it was in this narrow channel and in these terrible conditions that the ships met. 

As the ships struggled to pass each other the duty keeper of the Haulbowline Lighthouse, fearful that 

they were too close, fired off warning rockets. It was too late. Retriever, driven by a sudden gust and 

with an unstable cargo that had shifted in the storm, veered into the Connemara and struck her 

amidships. The Connemara, ripped open to the savage seas all the way up to her funnel, sank in seven 

minutes. 

.     

The SS Connemara    A coal carrier similar to the Retriever 

This newsletter is jointly produced by the 

four bodies representing the Carlingford 

community, namely: 

Carlingford Lough Heritage Trust   CLHT 

Carlingford & Cooley Tourism Assoc.   CCTA 

Carlingford Tidy Towns     CTT  

Carlingford Community Development        CCD 

(The Foy Centre) 
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The Retriever lasted about fifteen minutes longer before following her star-crossed acquaintance to the 

bottom. As they sank, the inrush of water caused the boilers on both ships to explode. Today the two 

ships' remains lie in only six metres of water. 

The story is replete with the usual dark curiosities and legends. Both ships had previously collided with 

other ships, which had sunk. The sole survivor, James Boyle from Warrenpoint, was not only a non-

swimmer but also worked as a fireman deep in the bowels of the Retriever. A certain Mrs. Small of 

Birkenhead refused to board the Connemara following a vivid dream in which she foresaw disaster. 

Mrs. Small was not alone in her clairvoyance: it was reported that rats were seen deserting the 

Connemara before she left Greenore.  

Most chillingly of all perhaps, relatives of James Boyle the sole survivor reported seeing the dread 

ghost ship of Carlingford Lough, the Lord Blayney, on the afternoon of 3
rd

 November. The Lord 

Blayney, a paddlesteamer out of Warrenpoint, had previously sunk in 1833 and her spectral re-

appearances were reckoned as sure portents of doom. 

 

The Lord Blaney 

A ceremony is planned in Newry in November of this year to commemorate the sinking. It is to be 

hoped that the Lord Blayney will not put in an appearance! 

The Thomas DôArcy Magee Summer School 

The Thomas DôArcy Magee Summer School was launched last week in Dublin attended by the Cor 

Chairlinne. The guest speaker at the event was the Canadian Ambassador to Ireland, Kevin Vickers. 
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       The Canadian Ambassador to Ireland, Kevin Vickers 

 

Carlingford Community Forum 

 
Carlingford Community Forum is delighted to report an excellent turnout at the 'Future Direction for 

Carlingford' meeting held in the Village Hotel on Thursday May 26th. The room buzzed with lively 

conversations as relevant topics were discussed. Areas of concern together with possible solutions 

were recorded and will feed into a plan for the future. For those unable to attend, written submissions 

were received. The e-mail address for further submissions is  carlingfordcommunityforum@gmail.com  

 

What happens next? Based on information gathered, an application will be made for funding to create 

a development plan for the area. Meetings will take place with relevant agencies. As the process 

continues the Forum will keep the community informed through the Community Newsletter, Social 

Media and other outlets. Please send your e-mail address to info@carlingfordheritagecentre.com if 

you do not already receive the Community Newsletter.  

 

The Forum would like to thank all those who attended and contributed to the meeting, McKevitt's 

Village Hotel for the venue and the team who worked at the event.  

 

 

Carlingford & Cooley Tourism Association News 

The CCTA have sent out the 2016 renewal forms to all members, we always welcome new members so if 

you would like to become a member please feel free to ask for a membership form, available at the 

CCTA office in the Station House or email carlingfordie@gmail.com. Without your membership our 

work would not be possible so we greatly appreciate all your dedication as CCTA members. 

                                                           Tourism Conference 2016 

The Four Seasons Hotel hosted the Tourism Conference last month. The CCTA had a stand at the 

conference with maps and brochures available for guests and we had a representative on the stall giving 

information also.  The Conference was a huge success and hopefully it will generate more business to the 

Town. Carlingford has really expanded over the last number of years and to be given the opportunity to 
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host the Conference was a huge achievement so we would like to say a huge well done to the Four 

Seasons Hotel. 

Oyster Pearl to Louth Rose 

We are delighted to say that our Oyster Pearl, Megan Ferguson, is the new Louth Rose. Megan will be 

the third Cooley Girl to represent our area in Tralee. 

On behalf of all at the Carlingford and Cooley Tourism Association we would like to wish Megan all the 

best of luck in the competition and we will be cheering her all the way. 

 

 

Lyn Retires 

All of us at the CCTA would like to wish Lyn Grills a very happy Retirement. Lyn has served us very well 

over her many years with us. We had a lovely lunch in Ruby Ellenõs Tea Rooms to give Lyn a good send 

off. 

The Foy Centre 
 

 

Sophie has started French classes for children at the centre. She is a very enthusiastic French girl and 

hopes to commence adult French classes in the autumn.  
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Jim Slaterôs orchestra is playing a concert on May 29th. This should be a memorable event and Cor 

Chairlinne will be performing. Tickets are ú10 and ú5. Proceeds are going to the RNLI - a very worthy 

cause.  

 

The brown bull of Cooley may be famous in legend and the annual bull-run held in Carlingford each 

summer a great spectacle but now we announce ï The Carlingford Cow Crap! 

 

The Foy Centre is holding this very unusual  fundraiser on June 19th called The Cow Crap Grid.  A 

cow will be led onto the sports field and the first plop it makes will win the lot! Tickets are 20 euro 

each and sponsored charities are Marie Goretti, Aoibheanns Pink Tie and the Foy Centre. The lucky 

winner will receive 5000 euro. More details are on our Facebook page. 

 

 
 

 

Carlingford Tidy Towns 

Adopted Corner news 

The two planters outside the old cinema have now been adopted by Siobhan in Newry Street. 

 

The corner at the start of Castle Pier has recently been spruced up and replanted by our committee 

members and is now in need of someone to adopt it. 
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We have a few more corners available for those who wish to do their bit for Carlingford. So do please 

make contact with the undersigned. 

 

This month we repainted all 10 of the wooden planters and filled them with home produced perennials 

and bedding plants. We also gave the hexagonal planters outside the Ghan a fresh coat of paint and 

increased their number to seven to make it more difficult for cars to park in between them on the grass 

verge. 

 

        
 

           
 

We sowed grass seed at the left hand edge of the beach by the anchor, where the soil from the tree bases 

had been stored after completing the work on the promenade. 

 

                          
 

Our containers have been filled with summer bedding to put on a wonderful show again this year. 
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We have repainted the rusty gate at the rear entrance to the Castle in Newry Street. 

 

       
 

The old petrol pump at ôJohn Longõsõ has been spruced up. 

 

         
 

Dedication to CTT seems to know no bounds! See below. We are very pleased with the additional 

numbers of volunteers that are now attending our work parties on Monday and Tuesday evenings 

because so much more can be achieved with a few extra hands. 

 

   


